
Rock Island Arsenal  
Access Control Facts

•	 Effective approximately 1 July 2015, Rock Island Arsenal (RIA) will implement new  
security measures in order to access the Installation. 

•	 Visitors who do not have an approved Department of Defense (DOD) identification card will be 
required to stop at the Visitor’s Control Center, located at the Moline gate, where a National Crime 
Information Center – Interstate Identification Index (NCIC-III) check will be completed and a 
credential will be issued that can allow further access for up to one year.  

•	 Service Members, Government employees, Dependents, and Retirees who have already been 
issued an approved DOD identification card will be able to access the installation without an 
NCIC-III check. 

•	 It is possible for returning visitors (such as golf course pass holders, parents of children at the  
CDC, those with loved ones at the National Cemetary, etc.) to be issued a pass for a duration of up 
to one year upon successful completion of the NCIC-III check.  

•	 Visitors with an outstanding arrest warrant, felony conviction, or who are listed in the  
Terrorist Screening Database will not be allowed access. An appeal process will be available for 
anyone denied access.



NCIC III Background Check Process

•	 Visitors must process through the Visitor Control Center at the Moline Gate.
•	 Visitors will be asked to provide a State Issued Driver’s License, Identification Card or Passport.
•	 Visitors will be asked what is the purpose and duration of their visit. 
•	 An NCIC III check will be conducted (typically 3-5 minutes).
•	 Entry will be either granted or denied.
•	 Visitors denied access will be provided an appeal packet upon request. The senior commander is the decision  

authority on waiver requests.
•	 A credential will be provided which allows access through the gate if the check is favorably completed.
•	 Credential will be provided for the required duration of the visit, up to one year if required.
•	 Background checks must be renewed annually; a credential will be reissued upon favorable completion of the check.
•	 All contractors will be required to submit their employees for background checks through their government  

Contracting Officer Representative (COR).
•	 Efforts are underway to develop an official visitor, unofficial visitor, and contractor registration portal that can be  

accessed and completed by computer on-line.

For further information, please email your question or concern to the Garrison Physical Security Office at
usarmy.ria.imcom-central.mbx.usag.access-request@mail.mil, or call 309-782-0551 between 6 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.


